 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th February 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Feetham, D Hole, S Rees, E Rogers,

D Norcross, S Radford-Smith, D Rigby and C Walters.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and County Councillor Elwyn Morse. 
137/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr J Griffiths, Cllr L Tucker and Mrs Chris Harrison. 
138/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.
139/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd January 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

140/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Bank overpayment.  The Clerk stated that she has been in touch with Planning Aid Wales who assured her that they banked the Council’s cheque for the correct amount of £51.99.  The Clerk reported this to the Bank and asked them to look into it further and repay the Town Council the £6 overpayment.  The Bank has a copy of the cheque which is clearly written out for £51.99.

b)
Returned cheques.  The Clerk stated that although she had received a letter from Nat West Bank stating that they had stopped the payment of cheque 002328 due to signatory problems, on the Bank statement this cheque has cleared.  Therefore, the Clerk will cancel the second cheque raised 002341 which has not been sent.
c)
Library Outside light.  The Clerk confirmed that this is now working.  
141/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

County Cllr Morse extended his and the County Council’s condolences for the loss of 
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lives in the motor accident which occurred in Narberth over the weekend.
142/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Old CP School.  The Clerk reported on the report issued by the Director of Development at the County Council following the Cabinet’s meeting on the 13th February 2017 when the Old CP School was discussed.  With regard to the plan to demolish the building by 31st March 2017, this is no longer possible as the Ecological survey that was carried out in relation to bats was only valid for two years and expired in July 2016.  It is therefore likely that a new survey will have to be carried out prior to any demolition and this cannot be started until May.  There is also a need for an asbestos type 3intrusive survey which has to be done after the bat survey.  Cllr Norcross asked if it would be possible to gain access to the building to carry out an independent survey.  Cllr Norcross is to contact Mr Cooke with a time and date in order that the building can be opened up.   County Cllr Morse stated that Cabinet members are under pressure to get the best use for the community element and the financial element.  
The Clerk also read out a letter sent to Dr Steven Jones from the Friends of Narberth Old School in respect of local opinion and the response via Social Media and the signed petitions.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would send a letter in support of the Friends request that the County Council comply with the Welsh Government requirements and consider the Community plan that has already been put forward and enter into consultation with the Narberth Community.
b)
Queen’s Court.   The Clerk reported on the emails she had received from a resident of Queen’s Court with regard to the state of the unfinished road and pavements.  






IT WAS RESOLVED to write to the County Council to ask for clarification as to what has happened to the Bond that was set aside for the work to bring the road up to standard in order that it can be adopted by the County Council.  The Clerk will inform the resident of this action.
Cllr Rees declared an interest as her son-in-law and daughter-in-law live in Queen’s Court.

c)
Donation.  The 2nd Narberth Brownies have requested a donation towards a brownie activity session at Sealyham Activities Centre, Wolfscastle from 
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Friday 31st March – Sunday 2nd April 2017.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would donate £25 towards the costs.


Cllr Platt and Cllr Norcross declared an interest as they are involved with the Scout/Guiding movement.

d)
Bus Stop.  The Clerk had received a copy of the confirmation of submission of accounts from the Bus Stop Youth Project from Companies House.  Members agreed to accept this confirmation and the copy of the accounts in readiness for the Town Council’s donation in May.

e)
Pembrokeshire County Council Tool Kit.  The Clerk reported on the County Council’s intention to establish an online toolkit to help navigate community groups through all the available information offered for regeneration of communities to take advantage of unused land and buildings to develop projects.  The aim is to improve and enhance neglected areaa and bring communities back to vibrancy.

f)
Narberth Guide.  The Clerk reported on an email received from Bob Gibbons which stated that he has nearly completed the revenue required and needs just over £1,000 more to complete.  Members heard how businesses in the town were informing Councillors that Mr Gibbons is stating that he is working for the Town Council.  As this is untrue,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should email Mr Gibbons to ask him to stop saying this. 

g)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from the Queen’s Hall for the Town Council’s donations in 2016/17.


The Chair of the Trustees, Molara, has requested she attends prior to a Council meeting to bring the Town Council up to date regarding the affairs of the Queen’s Hall.  






IT WAS RESOLVED to invite Molara to the next meeting on the 7th March at 7 p.m.  Cllr Feetham requested that the Queen’s Hall be added to the Agenda.

h)
Financial request.  The Clerk had received an email from the Chief Executive of the County Council stating his disappointment with the decision of the Town 
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Council not to support the County Council’s request for a £3,000 contribution for Ironman for the next five years.   Cllr Rob Lewis is to discuss the matter further with the Mayor.
i)
Narberth in Bloom.  The Clerk had received a request for financial assistance from Narberth in Bloom, together with their income and expenditure figures for 2016.  The Clerk asked members if they were willing to accept this as the accounts for the donation and providing Narberth in Bloom provide a copy of their Bank statement to tie in with the Income and Expenditure, the Council will accept it.  Cllr Feetham and Cllr Rogers declared an interest in this item as they are on the Narberth in Bloom Committee.
j)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Agenda and draft minutes from One Voice Wales for their meeting on the 17th January 2017.
The Clerk had also received notification from One Voice Wales that the Town Council’s membership is due for 2017/18 at a cost of £391.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council will renew their membership.

k)
Narberth CP School admissions.  The Clerk had received a reply to the Council’s letter dated 22nd December 2016.  The letter explained that the Council adheres to the Welsh Government School Admissions Code and liaises closely with the head teachers to make every effort to accede to parental preferences whenever possible.  However, this is not always possible due to numbers but with the new extension admission numbers will increase from 42 to 47.
l)
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk had received a poster regarding the 50+ Fair being held in Tenby in February.  The Clerk left one poster in the Library and gave one to Cllr Radford-Smith to put up in the Bloomfield Centre.
m)
Pembroke Rotary Club.  The Clerk has received a poster from the Rotary Club promoting a charity event ‘A night at the movies’, by the Cardiff Philharmonic Orchestra, at Folly Farm on Saturday 11th March in aid of HOPE Multiple Sclerosis Centre.  Tickets are £15 each and all are welcome.

n)
Donations.  A request for donations has been received from Relate, Paul Sartori Foundation, Tenovus and the Teenage Cancer Trust.  These will be considered at next month’s meeting.
o)
Kidney Wales.  The Clerk had received information on the annual Walk for 
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Life event from Kidney Wales.  Cllr Hole took this information.   
p)
Internal Auditor.  The Clerk stated that the Council had to appoint an Internal Auditor for this year’s Council Audit and that the approved Auditor had to sign a letter of engagement prior to commencing the work.





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rees would ask the Council‘s Internal Auditor for last several years if he would be willing to sign this letter.

143
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
County Cllr Morse left the room whilst the Planning applications were being discussed.

a)
16/1071/PA  Awynfa, 5 Adams Drive – Garage conversion to utility and hobbies room. Rear extension to form sun room. New French doors to bedroom. Removal of chimney – No objection.  
b)
16/0922/PA  Castlewood Lodges, The Bridge – Relocate & upgrade 4 existing static caravans to holiday lodges plus 4 new holiday lodges & site enhancements – No objection as long as the applicant conforms to the environmental recommendations.

c)
16/1039/TF  6 Beechwood Place – Tree surgery – No objections.
143.1
Planning Permission has been given to:
a)
16/0745/PA – Erection of a B8 Delivery Office with associated access, car parking, operational yard and landscaping – site to the west of Gravells Car Dealership, Rushacre Enterprise Park.

143.2
Listed Building Consent has been given to:

a)
16/0188/LB  Alterations and signage – 33 High Street, Narberth.

144/17 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees reported that a gentleman had walked into the bollard at the end of Bushes Lane and fallen over as it was too dark to see the bollard.  Cllr Rees asked if a letter could be sent to the County Council to request this bollard be lit up with either a street or solar light.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would make this request.

b)
Dog Fouling.  Cllr Rees stated that the amount of dog fouling around the town is incredible with people now hanging their full dog bags onto bushes and railings rather than putting them in a bin.  Members also discussed the amount of dogs exercised off a lead in Bushes Lane and Back Lane.  County Cllr Morse informed Council that if the name and address of offenders is sent to Tom Heys 

at Pembrokeshire County Council, he will send a letter to the people concerned.  

c)
Blocked drain.  Cllr Rigby reported a blocked drain on the right hand side of  Station Road between Bentley Villas and the turn off for the swimming pool.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

d)
High Street.  Cllr Rigby stated that the crossing point near the Town Hall has sunk.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

e)
Fly-tipping.  Cllr Norcross had received complaints of a Christmas tree being left on a pathway at the bottom of Church Street, near the Church.  Cllr Norcross had telephoned the County Council and was told that it is not their responsibility. 

Cllr Hole reported that there is a lot of fly-tipping at Victoria Road, but as this is a private road, there is nothing that the County Council can do.

f)
Training.  Cllr Norcross reported on a survey from One Voice Wales regarding training sessions and has been asked to list what the Council considered to be the three most important  training sessions.  Members agreed that these were:  New Councillor training; Code of Conduct and Community and Asset Transfers.

g)
Community Engagement.  Cllr Norcross asked for a trial of Community Engagement for 10 minutes prior to the start of the Council meetings when members of the public can come and explain their concerns in person to the Council.   Anyone wishing to take up the engagement will need to inform the Clerk seven days prior to the meeting.
h)
Bank Closure.  Cllr Walters expressed his disappointment that HSBC are to close their Narberth branch later this year.  Cllr Walters also queried whether or not the cash point will be taken out.

i)
Coaches.  Cllr Walters highlighted the problems for coach drivers coming 
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through Narberth due to the erratic parking by motorists at the bottom of St 

James Street and the High Street.  Cllr Walters declared an interest as he drives Coaches.
j)
Redstone Road.  Cllr Walters reported a dip in the road opposite the entrance to Bloomfield.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.


It was also reported that where the pavement narrows along Redstone Road, the bank has slipped down on to the pavement making it narrower than ever.



IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this too.

k)
Bench.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that the bench at Kiln Park Corner needs sanding down.

l)
St James Street.  Cllr Hole stated that the guttering on the edge of the pavement in St James Street just suddenly ends and where this happens, water ponds on the pavement.  


IT WAS RESOVLED that the Clerk will ask the County Council to put something in place to divert the flow.  
145/17    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Mr Cooke stated that when he had met with Cris Tomas from PLANED, Mr Cooke mentioned about the Narberth Plan and asked would any help or advice be available.  Chris stated that there are grants available to cover the costs of PLANED becoming involved with linking the Narberth town plan and the community plan and various other things.  Cllr Rees agreed to follow this up with Chris Thomas on behalf of the Town Council.  
146/17
 
LIBRARY:   (Agenda item 10)
Members discussed the possibility of converting the garage into a storeroom for files etc. with a connecting door into the Clerk’s Office, blocking up the current access point and replacing with a window.  The Clerk has checked on the Lease and permission will need to be gained from the County Council prior to any alterations, even painting.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will write to Pembrokeshire 
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147/17

PENSION REGULATOR:  (Agenda item 11)


The Clerk and Cllr Rees reported on the Pension Seminar they had attended which was hosted by One Voice Wales and Auto Enrolment Support Ltd.  
The Clerk asked Council if they had gone on to the Pensions Regulator website as requested by her and also if they had looked at and considered the various Pension providers available.  The Council confirmed that this was the case and that they were going to use NEST for the Council’s automatic enrolment scheme.  

As the Council only have one employee, as she meets all the necessary criteria, the Mayor, Cllr Platt, has written to the Clerk to inform her that she will be enrolled into the Council’s Pension Scheme on the 1st May 2017.  The Clerk was also given information on the ‘Workplace Pension questions answered’.  

As the Council’s representative, the Clerk was asked to set up the Pension scheme with NEST and commence the declaration of compliance.

148/17

MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 12)

a)
Library.  Cllr Rees stated that the Friends of Narberth Library have held their AGM where the Trustees have been re-elected plus one new member.  All is going well with the Library.

b)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Civic Week AGM will be held on the 15th March and that the Committee are looking for a field in which to hold the Grass Track event, should anyone be aware of a location.

149/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

149.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£   457.68
b)
HMRC Vat repayment - 

£2,215.03
149.2
Payments due:

a)
Wales Audit Office - 






£   231.75
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b)
PCC – Flower arrangements -





£   286.99
c)
British Gas – Castle -






£       8.51

d)
One Voice Wales – Pension training -




£     30.00

e)
Glyn Edwards Office Equipment - 




£     84.02

f)
Donation in lieu of Audit fees to Winter Carnival -


£     50.00

g)
Donation in lieu of Audit fees Narberth Civic Week - 

£     50.00

h)
One Voice Wales annual membership fees - 



£   391.00

i)
2nd Narberth Brownies donation - 




£     25.00

The Clerk stated that she would need to vire funds from the Contingency budget to cover the over spend of £100 in the sundries budget for One Voice Wales membership fees.




IT WAS RESOLVED by Council that this was in order.




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED by full Council to make these payments.  
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